
President’s  Report

Dear  Board  Members:

Happy  New  Year.  A  new  year  always  comes  as  a  bit  of  a  surprise  to  me,  a  time  to  
relearn  something  as  routine  as  writing  the  date-­‐which  forces  me  out  of  the  routine  
and  makes  me  be  present  to  the  new  day  and  year.  For  that  reason  I’ve  always  loved  
the  origin  of  the  name  for  the  month  of  January—the  two-­‐headed  Roman  god  Janus,  
the  god  of  transitions  and  beginnings,  who  can  see  the  past  year  with  one  face  and  
the  year  to  come  with  the  other.  January  is  the  connection  to  what  we  have  just  
experienced  and  the  door  opening  onto  what  is  coming—which  certainly  feels  right  
in  this  church  year  of  goodbyes  and  hellos.

Last  year  at  this  time  we  were  deeply  engaged  in  our  Mission  Possible  work,  work  
that  deMined  last  year  and  informs  our  strategic  planning  process  this  year.  We  are  
also  in  the  process  of  the  creating  the  good  goodbye  for  our  beloved  Kate  Tucker  and  
have  just  learned  that  Jen  Crow  has  accepted  the  position  of  program  minister  for  
next  year.    Because  several  board  members  were  unable  to  meet  her  when  she  was  
here  on  the  7th,  the  Hiring  Assistance  Team  (HAT)  will  meet  with  the  board  at  the  
beginning  of  our  January  meeting  to  convey  their  unanimous  enthusiasm  for  Jen  and  
to  respond  to  any  questions  the  board  may  have.  Do  review  the  materials  they  sent  
us  in  preparation  for  the  meeting.

Another  important  issue  on  this  month’s  agenda  is  the  size  of  the  board.  As  you  
recall  we  changed  be  Bylaws  last  year  to  create  a  one-­‐year  trial  period  with  a  nine-­‐
person  board  with  the  intent  of  making  a  recommendation  to  the  congregation  at  
the  end  of  this  church  year  to  continue  at  this  size  or  to  go  back  to  a  twelve-­‐member  
board.  We  did  so  as  part  of  our  transition  to  policy  governance  and  at  the  
recommendation  of  those  who  write  about  large  church  governance  (Hotchkiss  and  
Beaumont  among  others).    The  Nominating  Committee  will  soon  begin  thinking  
about  board  nominations  for  next  year,  and  will  need  to  know  what  size  board  we  
will  recommend.  

Vice  President  Craig  Bierbaum  will  be  chairing  this  meeting.    I  use  the  month  of  
January  as  a  writing  retreat—16  writers  and  artists  will  join  me  at  our  cabin  at  some  
point    during  January  for  protected  work  time.  Normally  I  would  drive  in  for  the  
board  meeting,  but  I  need  to  come  in  so  often  for  the  Strategic  Planning  work  
sessions  this  month  that  Craig  has  graciously  agreed  to  chair  the  January  19  board  
meeting.

I  am  proud  of  the  work  we  are  doing  as  a  board  and  so  grateful  to  all  of  your  for  your  
commitment  to  the  church  and  your  generosity  with  your  time  and  talent.

Blessings  in  the  New  Year,



Kathy  Coskran



Agenda for January 2012 Board Meeting

Opening Reading and Check in - 15 min

HAT | Program Minister selection – expression of support | q & a | –
20 min

Sr. Minister Report – 20 min

Visionary Conversation - Hotchkiss reading – 20 min

Board size – 20 min

Strategic Planning Com Report - 5 min

Standing Comm reports:
·         Finance – 10 min
·         Governance – 5 min

Closing



First Universalist Church of Minneapolis Board of Trustees Meeting

Thursday, December 15, 2011, 6:30 p.m.
Board Members present (absent): David Bach, Dan Berg, Craig Bierbaum, Craig Bishop,
Kathy Coskran, Nancy Gaschott,  David Leppik, Paul Robinson, Deborah Talen,
Clergy present: Justin Schroeder
Others present : Julie Howard

Agenda Item Presenter Discussion Action, if any
Opening Words/
Meeting Preparation

Paul
Robinson

The meeting was called to order at 6:33 p.m.
Paul opened with some historical perspective and words from Rev.
James Tuttle. Kathy invited a seasonal check-in. Deborah Talen
announced her resignation from the board for personal reasons.

Consent agenda Kathy
Coskran

Approve October and November minutes.
Approve new members.

Action: Motion to approve Consent Agenda. Passed

Senior Minister
Report

Justin
Schroeder

Justin elaborated on his printed report in the December Board
Packet:  Described evolution of small group programming.
Application deadline is Jan 30 for Director of Religious Education,
but search will be extended to summer if we don’t find the right
candidate. Progress in program minister search--might have
candidate selected before March--start date still August 1.  Justin
reported that the two Faith in Action “umbrella” meetings went well
last week; well attended and valuable discussion.  The church
auction income was about $25,000, which was under budget.  He
reported progress toward the short term goal of $200,000 in gifts
and pledges to the Cummins Ministerial Internship Fund.  B.J. Van
Glabbeek wlll be leaving the administrative staff with the birth of her
second child.  Justin asked that the Board anticipate his proposal for
a cost of living increase for staff in next year’s budget.  He also
commented on the tremendous attendance at last Sunday’s service,
estimated at over 1,000.  All agreed that the choir and orchestra
sounded terrific.  There were a number of questions that Justin
addressed, including budget implications of new positions and new
salaries, and staff workload this year and whether Justin might still
consider temporary additional staff.  Deborah Talen asked that
special consideration be given to volunteer management in hiring of
any new personnel.  There was a request for clarification about the
selection of nonprofit beneficiaries of Sunday offerings.  Justin
explained that the First Universalist Foundation will be
recommending a process for these decisions in the next few
months.  Paul Robinson commented that the auction was a
wonderful and successful event in spite of falling short of our overly
optimistic budget goal.

Finance Committee
Report

Nancy
Gaschott

Nancy reported that the Finance Committee received a financial
report from Susan at last night’s meeting.  It included an overview
from Susan showing that, so far, budget shortfalls are offset by
savings.  There is still staff concern about additional event
fundraising goals this year.  Staff suggests that the Committee
reconsider the timing of an audit, perhaps postponing for a year, so
that our conversion to QuickBooks can be fully and effectively
implemented before the audit takes place. Nancy presented a
financial limitations monitoring schedule that was reviewed by the
committee and recommended to the Board for inclusion in the
Governing Policies Handbook.  The board reviewed the
recommended calendar (Attachment A).
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Action: Motion to approve addition of financial monitoring
schedule to Governing Policies Handbook.

Passed

Visionary
Conversation

Justin
Schroeder

Justin invited each board member to share a couple minutes of
reflection on the reading materials in the Board Packet.  Various
comments and questions:  Interest in the various ratios between
budget, staff size and membership presented in the readings; these
are descriptive but also tempting to view as prescriptive.  Comments
reflected on changing roles of ministerial leadership as congregation
grows.  There was a broader discussion about the dynamics of
growth.  Regarding staff/volunteer ratios—the challenge is finding
correct balance.  Rather than view the averages presented in the
reading materials as prescriptive, we should be willing to take a step
back and think outside the box.  Are we using staff appropriately?
Can we have an outside assessment?  There needs to be more
emphasis on volunteer coordination.  Justin observed that the
visionary goals are the real work of the church, and we need to staff
appropriately to meet those goals.  Numbers in themselves are not
the goal.  There was some discussion about how or if we need to
educate the congregation about these changes as we grow.  Craig
Bishop asked for and Justin provided some historical perspective on
the ambitions and growth of First Universalist over the last twenty
years.  Deborah and Kathy added their observations.  Justin
explained how the staff is trying to build the model to achieve the
visionary goals as we deal with the day to day demands of operating
the church effectively and efficiently.

Governance
Committee Update

Craig
Bierbaum

Craig reported on the two recent meetings of the Governance
Committee (notes included in Board Packet).  These have been
focused on the visionary goals survey that is planned for this spring.
Paul Riedesel attended these meetings and has offered his
expertise as the committee plans its survey.  The committee is trying
to match the survey to visionary goals—a challenge of interpretation
and testing.  Question formulation, survey design, formatting and
testing may cause a delay in the intended February survey launch.

Strategic Plan
Update

David Bach David reported that the Strategic Planning Committee has met
frequently.  There was an article in the December Liberal and there
will be another in January.  In preparation for the congregational
meetings in January, the committee is deliberately inviting members
to specific meetings so that a range of perspectives will be
represented. Kathy Coskran passed out a schedule asking each
trustee to attend one or two (or more) of the scheduled meetings.
Staff is also working on a capacity evaluation document that will be
folded into the process following the focus groups. The committee
has high expectations for inspiring conversation with the
congregation.  Kathy also commented that both the Strategic
Planning and Governance Committees are outstanding and that the
Board is very grateful for their efforts.

Good Goodbye
Committee

Dan Berg Dan reported on the progress of the Good Goodbye Committee in
planning events around the final months of Kate Tucker’s service.
There was also discussion of the honors being proposed by the
Committee in recognition of Kate’s extraordinary service to the First
Universalist community.

Proposed
sponsorship of Jim
Foti

Kathy
Coskran

Kathy referred to the materials in the Board Packet describing the
process and expectations of the congregation in agreeing to
sponsor a ministerial candidate.  There was enthusiastic support for
sponsorship of Jim Foti in his pursuit of Unitarian Universalist
ministry.
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sponsorship of Jim Foti in his pursuit of Unitarian Universalist
ministry.

Action:  Motion to approve First Universalist Church
sponsorship of Jim Foti as a Candidate for fellowship in the
Unitarian Universalist Ministry.

Passed

Meeting Summary Justin invited the board to reflect on our anthem, Spirit of Life, and
how our time together has embodied these themes.

Adjourn The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 p.m.

Important Dates:

Next meeting: January 19, 2012

Treats for next meeting:  Nancy Gaschott

Opening words for next meeting:  Nancy Gaschott
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Attachment A

The board delegates to the Finance Committee responsibility for monitoring compliance with
the board approved policies in the areas of annual budgeting and long-term financial planning,

financial condition and activities, and asset protection.1

The standard of evaluation shall be whether the Senior Minister has made reasonable
progress toward achieving the visionary goals, while remaining within the boundaries of the

established board policies.2

FINANCE COMMITTEE MONITORING SCHEDULE AND METHODS

This document is intended as a summary interpretation of those sections of the Governing
Policies Handbook (GPH) that describe the Finance Committee’s monitoring responsibilities.
Not a stand-alone document, it must be used along with the GPH.

1.  Annual Budgeting

The budget calendar and process (careful and transparent) is defined thoroughly in the GPH.
In a typical year when the Annual Meeting of the congregation is held on the first Sunday in
June, the senior minister begins the process by not failing to   “present the draft annual
operating budget and capital expenditure budget to the finance committee for review and
comment” at its meeting in early to mid-March.

The monitoring duties of the committee as proscribed in the GPH, then, are to provide that
review and comment, and to ensure that the senior minister does not fail to follow the
schedule.

2.  Long Term Financial Planning

The GPH says that the senior minister “shall not fail to engage in strategic planning” regularly,
including financial planning.  The committee’s role, then, is to remind the senior minister of this
responsibility.

3.  Financial Condition

The GPH’s general limits on the senior minister in this area are twofold:  do no harm to the
church’s financial health, and don’t fail to honor donor restrictions and church priorities when
making financial decisions.  The committee performs these responsibilities by its careful review
of the regular (“at least quarterly”) financial reports it receives from the senior minister,
referring in each review to the bullet points included in this section of the GPH.  This document
provides a schedule for review of quarterly reports that provides extra time for year-end close
and the production of the first quarter report.  Note:  There is no prohibition on the committee’s
ability to request more frequent reports if necessary in any given year.

                                               
1 Governing Policies Handbook, 11/11/11, p. 17:  Standing Committee Charges,

2 Ibid, p. 12:  Monitoring Senior Minister Performance
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4.  Asset Protection

The GPH lists 10 distinct items related to asset protection.  On at least an annual basis each of
these should be considered by the committee. This document builds these into the schedule;
individual members or teams may be assigned to conduct some of the required monitoring.

MONTH METHOD If assigned,
to whom?

January (1) Review 2nd quarter financial report,
attending to each Financial Condition item in
the GPH. (2) Consider physical plant and
equipment; if needed, make
recommendations to senior minister that may
be included in next year’s budget. (3) Ensure
RFP for auditors is issued if an audit is to be
conducted.

February Meet as necessary if earlier tasks not
completed. If a year for which an audit is to be
conducted, choose and/or contract with
auditor.

March Review and comment on draft budget as
presented by senior minister: is it thorough,
and guided by established priorities? Refer to
details in GPH.

April (1) Monitor budget schedule.  (2) Review 3rd

quarter financial report, attending to each
Financial Condition item in the GPH. (3)
Consider whether the church’s intellectual
property, information, and files are sufficiently
protected.  (4) Is the church’s non-profit status
adequately protected?  (5) Bring to the
attention of the senior minister any issues
related to the church’s reputation in the
community.

May (1) Monitor budget schedule.  (2) Ensure
sufficient property and liability insurance plans
are in place for upcoming FY.

June Attend Annual Meeting.  Committee meet as
necessary if earlier tasks not completed.

July and/or
August

New committee members named, welcomed,
provided with copy of the GPH, and oriented.
Work plan for year presented. Consider:
should the senior minister be reminded that
strategic and financial planning are needed?

September Review prior year-end financial statements.  If
an audit has been conducted, review the audit
report and senior minister’s plan to attend to
any audit recommendations.
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any audit recommendations.

October (1) Review current investment policies for all
church investments; meet with investment
manager; amend policies and/or agreements
if needed.  Ensure investments are made
according to current policy. (2) Review
staffing structure:  do only bonded personnel
have access to material amounts of funds?
Are proper controls in place? (3) Review
policies and practices regarding donor
restrictions on all funds for compliance.

November (1) Review 1st quarter financial report,
attending to each Financial Condition item in
the GPH. (2) Are the statements presented
using Generally Accepted Accounting
principles?  (3) Do staff solicit two bids for
purchases > $10,000?

December Meet as necessary if earlier tasks not
completed.



First Universalist Church
Statistical Report

January 19, 2012

MEMORIAL SERVICES:  1
Theresa Schroer, December 17, 2011 – Rev. Kate Tucker
Tom Plotkins, nephew of Jim Mickman and Serai Brenner, Nov. 26, 2011 – Rev. Kate Tucker

MARRIAGES/SERVICES OF COMMITMENT:  0
    
MEMBERS FOR APPROVAL:  0

MEMBERS REINSTATED:  2
Tim Grafe
Karen Seal Grafe

MEMBERS FOR REMOVAL:  4
Theresa Schroer, deceased
Nancy Erickson, spending more time in western suburbs
Phillip Otterness, moved to Montana
Deborah Morse-Kahn, moved to Silver Bay, MN

CHILDREN DEDICATED:  1

Lydia Lucille Darsow, daughter of  Blake and Molly Darsow

To Date    End of Year Totals
MEMBERS 2011-2012  2010-11 2009-10 2008-09 2007-08
(Fiscal Year)       37     98     75     72    41
TOTAL  MEMBERS:              904   927   849   840 824

TOTAL MEMBERS AS OF THE LAST MEETING:   906

To be added:       2             
     To be removed:     4

     

TOTAL MEMBERS:              904



Notes from First Universalist Church Finance Committee Meeting

DATE: 14 December 2011

PRESENT: Dan Berg, Craig Bishop, Susan Claeys, Bill Elwood, 
Nancy Gaschott, Shawn Hartfeldt, Riley Owens.

1.  Financial Statements.  Susan distributed 11/30/11 financial 
statements, including:

• Summary of Financial Results, reporting variances from budget:  
Revenue shortfall from pledges and auction is offset by decreased 
expense from not hiring a Director of Religious Education on 
schedule. 

• Statement of Activities from the church accounting system
• Statement of Financial Position from the church accounting 

system
• Excel Susan-created Statement of Activities

The committee agreed that we’d like to see these documents regularly, 
and in addition Susan’s Excel-created Statement of Financial Position.

2.  Cummins fund – Susan asks whether she should establish a 
separate account for the Cummins Fund; Committee said yes.

3.  Unity Leadership issues:  UL has not yet applied for its 501(c)(3) 
status. 

Discussion:  

Susan has met with MAP to see about getting their help with this issue.  
MAP has been very helpful already with advice.  There’s a fiscal 
sponsorship template on MNCN website.  

Unity Leadership needs to be separated on the books, and a way found to 
represent the different fiscal years

The committee wonders whether a retired attorney from the congregation 
could take this challenging project over from Susan.  Karen Wille?  

There needs to be some sort of an Affiliate Agreement detailing the 
operating agreement between the church and UL.  
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4.  On the issue of interpreting donor intent and defining church 
obligation related to old gifts and bequests:  the committee wondered 
whether MAP could also help with this issue.

On this issue also:  Dan reported on Stephenson and Boutell funds, 
held at the Minneapolis Foundation, and will write something up.  
These should be restricted to social justice work. Susan will 
research to see to which account these distributions have been 
deposited.

5.  An independent audit of the 2011/12 church year?  The committee 
has been recommending that the church have an independent financial 
audit, and the Governing Policies require one at least every 3 years.  

As a practical matter, Susan shared her misgivings about scheduling an 
audit for the church year 11/12 because she and her staff will be 
engaged in the conversion of the accounting software from the Church 
System to Quickbooks at the same time as the audit preparation work 
would need to be happening.  

The committee had an initial discussion about this topic, but ran out of 
time before concluding it.  The discussion boiled down to:

A.  From someone who has managed 2 dozen audits and knows how 
much work goes into the preparation of them (Nancy):  it’s regrettable, 
but the conversion is the priority, and it’s hard to imagine how both 
could happen at the same time, so it makes sense to put off the audit for 
another year.

B.  From others, speaking from the Governing Policies, which puts the 
responsibility for scheduling the audit on the Finance Committee:  Let’s 
either hold off on the conversion or figure out a way to do both – the 
audit has been put off for too long.  

(And note: the conversion will require not only new software but probably 
new hardware as well.)

6.  Another topic the church needs to address is the church mortgage:  
the balloon payment of over $600K, due January 1, 2014

Adjourned at 6:00

(NOTES: Nancy Gaschott)
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Senior Minister Report to the Board of Trustees, January 2012

Mission: In the Universal Spirit of love and hope, we give, receive, and grow.

Visionary Goals:

1) The people of First Universalist Church grow in their UU faith: we are
equipped to live out our values and experience worship, spiritual practices,
and rituals that challenge, comfort, celebrate, and heal

We’re launching 10 new small groups in January, including groups for
newcomers, new parents, and more. In addition, I’ve been blogging for the month
of January about spiritual practices and disciplines (from a UU perspective).
Many people are reading the blog, and engaging in the online conversation – it’s
a digital way to introduce practices and rituals to our faith community (and
beyond).  Mikki Morrisette and members of the church put together a wonderful
video explaining Small Groups: http://firstuniv.org/smallgroups.

Our “Living Resolutions” sermon series is being well received. In general, the
congregation has         responded well to our various sermon series. In February,
we’ll launch “Church: Risky Business,” and then in March and April, offer “Living
in Holy Tension,” and “The Good News” (focusing on the good theological news
of Unitarian Universalism.)

The “Open Minds” group (formerly the Secular Bible Study Group), the Buddhist
Meditation group, and many other groups continue to meet, and help people
develop practices and meaningful rituals in their lives (as well as feed people’s
intellectual search for deeper meaning, as it relates to V.G. #2).

Ruth MacKenzie is leading  a three week series of lectio divina (holy
reading/meditation.) I recently blogged out this:
http://wellswedidnotdig.blogspot.com/2012/01/day-5-of-spiritual-practices-
engaging.html)

At First Universalist Church, people of all ages find opportunities to engage
in an intellectual and spiritual search for deeper meaning and
understanding both as individuals and in community

We’ve had a number of applicants for the position for the Director of Religious
Education. We’ll begin initial interviews in February. (You can find the position
description here: http://firstuniv.org/DREjob.)

The new DRE will help create “opportunities to engage in an intellectual and
spiritual search for deeper meaning and understanding” for families and children.
We believe that the right Director of Religious Education can help us begin to



reshape and re-imagine how our religious education/faith formation program can
best serve the needs of our families and children.

Our Christmas service project was well attended, as families and people of all
ages, prepared snack and laundry packages for food shelves around the state
(we partnered with United Way on this project.)

Finally, as a staff, we are beginning to weave spiritual reflection into every
meeting we have. We are also doing this all of the groups, teams, and
committees we work with, beginning to move in a direction, so that no matter
where you are in the organization, you can engage in this practice.

First Universalist Church is an intergenerational community of mutual
caring and support.  We build this community by actively welcoming all
and encouraging each other to discover, develop and share their gifts

The choir continues to grow and be an place where new members are actively
welcomed and encouraged to develop their gifts.

This summer (2012), we are planning to update our membership data base. This
will be a first step in the process of helping us better track and understand the
gifts and talents of our members.

A youth video team, with staff and adult support, create a dynamic Day of
Service video: http://firstuniv.org/2012dayofservice.

The people of First Universalist Church work to build a just, loving and
sustainable world.  We are a visible, influential voice, and we act to shape
the larger community into a more just and equitable society.

We continue to grow into a faith community that lives at the intersection of social
justice and spiritual development. We are intentionally

Our partnership with Habitat for Humanity is strong and vibrant, and our monthly
building projects continue to attract newcomers and long time members. Another
church has joined us in our Habitat Project.

Plans are underway for another Day of Service on Feb 4, 2012. We are trying to
have many of the service projects that day fall under one of the major
“Umbrellas” (social justice focus areas), so that there is some focus to the day.
(NOTE TO BOARD: If there is an organization you love, and you are willing to
serve as a leader for a project on the day of service, please contact Debra at
debra@firstuniv.org.)



Updates:

Cummins Fund: We have met our initial goal of $200,000 raised (actual gifts
and pledges) for the Cummins Fund. We’ll continue to build this Fund over the
coming years, designating a monthly offering for the Fund, and coordinating
efforts with the Planned Giving Team as well.

Interfaith Clergy Group: At a recent gathering, we talked about the “Occupy”
movement, and ways that the Downtown Clergy Group could learn, and perhaps
be involved. I am taking the lead on engaging with some of the people involved in
Occupy Minnesota and we are planning to have some sort of meal or gathering
with them to learn more.

Intern in 2012-2013: Previously, I had informed the Board that we would not
have an intern next year. However, circumstances have changed, and a unique
opportunity has emerged. We’re still figuring out all the details, but it looks like we
will have an intern next year. I will keep the Board informed as this process
unfolds.

Staff Updates: BJ Van Glabbeek left our staff team on January 13, 2012. She
has been an outstanding member of the Administrative Team. We wish her and
her family the best, as they prepare to welcome their second child, Miles. We
have a full time person from Accountemps who is working during the interim time
until we find a replacement for BJ.

Sunday Attendance and Space Issues:  Worship attendance continues to be
between 550 and 650 people per Sunday, reaching as high as 700-900. Youth
and Religious Education attendance remains around 300 per Sunday. Space,
particular for the Religious Education classes, is an ongoing challenging. We are
at capacity in many of our Religious Education classes.



Notes from First Universalist Church Finance Committee Meeting

DATE: 

PRESENT: Dan Berg, Craig Bishop, Susan Claeys, Bill Elwood, 
Nancy Gaschott, Shawn Hartfeldt, Riley Owens.

1.  We briefly discussed the memo that Nancy had offered dividing 
our tasks between GPH/monitoring tasks and advice.  Bill asked 
where we would include the development of the budget that will 
accompany the current strategic planning process.  Susan 
responded that staff would be working on this, and that our 
committee would review.  An example would be a major capital 
project.  

2.  Unity Leadership

Facts:  In late 2009 or early 2010 the board of trustees had 
accepted and approved the 12/9/09 recommendation of the Ad Hoc 
committee on the future structure of Unity Leadership Program 
(ULP), to spin off ULP.

Bill and Shawn have agreed to help Susan by serving on a working 
group.

Susan outlined these facts:  ULP has not yet filed its application for 
nonprofit status with the IRS.  A draft operating agreement has 
been worked on but is not final.  A draft fiscal sponsorship 
agreement has also been created.  Deb works 30 hours for ULP and 
20 hours for the church.  She has many questions, including who 
should be the employer of the interns on the ULP staff, how will 
they be covered by insurance, etc.  The interns work in the field; 2 
part time staff work on site.

The First Universalist Foundation supports the work of ULP with 
its only, or nearly only, grant.

Shawn’s concern that ULP is very small to be a stand alone 
nonprofit.  Should it become part of another group?

Mission of our ULP working group:  To help staff identify, 
document, and represent the church’s interests related to the spin 
off of ULP:  What support can/should the church continue to 
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provide to ULP during the transition to full spin off?  What legal 
and operational relationship does the church want to have with 
ULP now and in the future?  What timeline should govern the spin 
off?  Considerations should include the financial viability of a spun-
off ULP, and the opportunity and other costs to the church of its 
continued support of ULP.

We suggest that ULP’s nonprofit application should be completed 
and submitted no later than 3/1/12.  And that the committee’s 
work be completed in this church year, and that it be coordinated 
with the strategic plan a possible.  We also note that several 
pertinent questions must be answered prior to the finalization of 
the budget.

3.  The committee reviewed the budget calendar as defined by the 
Governing Policies Handbook.

4.  The committee discussed the fact that the budget will need to 
include a set aside to cover the expense of sabbatical leaves for the 
senior and probably program minister.

Susan’s opinion is that the set aside would not need to be reflected 
as an expense until the year it’s paid, as it’s not paid out if the 
ministers leave.  

5.  Audit and conversion.

What timing for the conversion?  Susan is not sure that she’d have 
time to do it this year.  Consultants might be needed.  The 
committee agrees (with Susan) that ideally it would be completed 
by June 30.  

The committee wants to support Susan to get the conversion done, 
and acknowledge that a computer network will be required as well 
as consultant time.  Perhaps the two together would cost around 
$20,000.  This might require more draw down of the reserves than 
the budget required.  But the expenses would probably be 
capitalized.

We agree that the audit should not be of this church year, due to 
the workload issue and the practical need for an apples to apples 
audit comparison.
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The audit will be of the church year 2012/13, and will need to be 
budgeted in the 2013/14 year.

Adjourned at 6:00

(NOTES: Nancy Gaschott)
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Background article for conversation about Board Size (you’ve seen this one
before, but it’s worth re-reading):

Determining Ideal Board Size
by Susan  Beaumont

I’ve always heard that the governing board of a congregation should grow
smaller as the church becomes larger. But is that always true? And is there such thing
as an ideal size?

Effective boards in every size congregation must tend to three types of
work: fiduciary (tending to the stewardship of tangible assets), strategic(working to set
the congregation’s priorities and seeing that resources are being deployed in
accordance with those priorities) and generative(problem framing and sense making
about the shifting environment of the congregation).

In the large congregation, many of the fiduciary responsibilities of the board are
better delegated to others. The board can never abdicate its responsibility for fiduciary
oversight, but it can rely on board committees and the staff team to do much of the
fiduciary work on its behalf. As congregations grow larger, governing boards must
increasingly focus their time on the strategic and generative work of the congregation if
the congregation is going to thrive. This type of work is best accomplished by smaller
decision making bodies, with specific skill sets in strategic leadership.

The board of the multi-celled congregation (200–400 in weekend worship
attendance) is often consumed by fiduciary work. The staff team is not yet large enough
to assume the full managerial responsibilities of the church, and lay leadership is still
actively involved in the management of ministry. Governing bodies in this size
congregation are often representational in nature, consisting of the people who are
doers and managers of the ministry alongside the staff team. Much of the monthly board
meeting is wrapped up in planning for and reporting on ministry management. This
board often needs to make special provisions for strategic planning work, outside of the
context of their monthly meetings.

The governing board in the professional-sized congregation (400–800 in
weekend worship attendance) is intuitively drawn toward a more balanced focus
between fiduciary and strategic work. The largest struggle of the board is figuring out
how to be more strategic and generative on a regular basis. The staff team is becoming
highly specialized and is better able than the board to tend to operational management.
The board must avoid micro-managing the staff. Congregations in this size category feel
the need to reduce the size of the board in order to move away from reporting
out/operational management and into more strategic and generative work.



Healthy congregations in the strategic-sized category (800–1,200 in weekend
worship attendance) have generally learned some things about delegating the fiduciary
work of the board, in service to more time spent on strategic and generative work. The
governing body in this congregation has typically been downsized to create a more
nimble decision making body. The voice of the staff team is represented by the senior
clergy leader and the executive pastor. Other professional staff members attend board
meetings only when invited, to evaluate or reflect upon a particular aspect of ministry
that rests within the staff member’s sphere of influence.

What size is the right size? A group trying to engage in effective strategic
decision making faces two key challenges. The first is the management of
communication. The second is decision making accuracy. Generally having more
people in a group will increase the likelihood that someone will have the information
needed to make the decision and someone will propose a correct choice or solution.
However, more people produce more opinions that have to be communicated and
discussed. This makes the management of communication process more difficult, which
ultimately ends up reducing decision making effectiveness.

The difficulty of managing communication within a small group is roughly
proportional to the number of possible social interactions within the group. With two
people there is only one possible social interaction. With three people there are three
possible two-person interactions and one three way interaction for a total of four
possible interactions. The number of possible social interactions begins to explode in
groups with more than five people.

Most of us cannot imagine reducing our governing bodies down to 5 individuals,
but the closer we can get to that number, the more effective our problem solving will be.
Larger groups require skillful leadership and formal structures in order to function
effectively. Formal structures, such as parliamentary procedures, work by deliberately
stifling many of the possible social interactions. Unfortunately, this can also stifle
creativity which is critical for strategic and generative work, and it also insures that most
decision making will be dominated by the most politically influential individuals in the
room, whether or not they have the best ideas.


























